Chairs/Directors Meeting Minutes
5/5/08

	In attendance
	Absent

	Reza Abbaschian

Alex Balandin

Matt Barth

Bir Bhanu

Laxmi  Bhuyan

Mitch Boretz

Richard Chute

Marc Deshusses

Qing Jiang

Roger Lake

Mark Matsumoto

C.V. Ravishankar

Jerry Schultz
	Robert Haddon

Pat Hartney

Joe Norbeck


ANNOUNCEMENTS

Reza said MSE is approved by all committees here and is going to the Academic Senate on May 20. He encourages all faculty to attend the meeting. Then it goes to Graduate Council.

Marc Deshusses is leaving UCR to join Duke University. 

Jerry co-chaired a task force that has now circulated a report to the Senate on department chairs. Reza has read it and thinks it is excellent. Jerry commented that this began with reviews of chairs, which is mandatory every five years. A committee was assembled by the Academic Senate and Provost to review the status of chairs at UCR.  Jerry Schultz and Gloria Gonzalez-Rivera Co-Chaired the committee.  Part of the charge to the committee was:

Because chairs are key leadership positions that are crucial to well-functioning departments, we are concerned about whether our campus is investing enough in leadership development for current chairs; is providing appropriate incentives to recognize current chairs; and whether we have adequate policies, procedures, and governance structures in place to communicate how to become a chair as well as the associated administrative expectations. It might be a prudent investment in terms of cultivating future generations of chairs to improve development opportunities, to provide clearer expectations, and to ensure that we adequately reward and recognize chairs’ service to the campus.
The report is now being reviewed by the Academic Senate and the Administration.

Labor Relations has agreed to provide child care for TAs. This will cost departments about $300 per TA who requires child care per quarter. Anyone appointed at 25% or higher. 
Research Coordinating Group: This office is collecting and analyzing the statistical information and compiling peer institution data for US News and similar analyses. They have put together a table comparing us with other institutions and with AAU institutions. We are low relative to AAU on grad students per faculty and federal funding per faculty. The peer institutions are the same for all UC campuses. The peer institution list includes an equal number of public and private institutions.
UC engineering deans met last week. They are pushing professional school status; engineering schools should be treated the same as business, law, and medicine. This will be a tough argument, because many science disciplines want the same thing. Deans also proposed changing the engineering salary to an 8/9 format, so faculty can raise one extra month of salary from extramural sources. (Jerry pointed out that Pitt tried to do this many years ago and ran into significant problems.) Increasing in-state graduate fees, like other professional schools do, could be another source of higher salaries for faculty. Deans at Berkeley and Merced are following up.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Approved as amended by Pat Hartney.
The next meeting will be Wednesday the 21st. That is the same day as a UCR department chair meeting (8:30-11 a.m.).

TECHHORIZONS

Richard asks all who intend to come to register on-line. Speakers shouldn’t have to pay, but the web site doesn’t realize that. But those who aren’t speakers should pay to attend, since the cost of dinner is included. Reza said he will look into making it free for COE faculty. 
Richard also asks faculty to send messages to their friends in industry encouraging them to attend.

On the second day at lunchtime, there will be some special activities with Tohoku University and Sendai and the Mayor of Riverside. 

BUDGET

Reza presented in place of Pat. The Chancellor has sent out an e-mail indicating that the budget outlook is not improving. UC campuses were asked to cut down expenses as much as possible. UCR is freezing hiring (on state funds) and trying to avoid large expenditures and long-term contracts (on state funds). 
We have not heard back on our budget planning proposal to the campus. There will not be an answer until June or July. But we expect administration feedback in the next few days. Last week, APB indicated that every College should look for 10% cuts, which would be very difficult in COE because so much of our budget is tied up in academic salary. We are hoping that UCR will change its approach. Reza admires the UC Davis model, which sets goals (protect educational activities) and concentrate most cuts in non-academic areas. Reza advises us to be patient and not overreact.
WORKLOAD POLICY
The draft final version of the policy is in the handout. This reflects past discussions. Release time and buyout policies are changed from earlier draft. One correction: a faculty member may request buyout from a course, not a quarter. Next step is to send it to the faculty for comment. We can implement in the fall.

Roger still has concerns about the297 or 299 issue. What if someone doesn’t have 6 students in the course, because of unforeseen events? Reza says CAP can’t evaluate whether course release was justified; they are only informed that course release was provided. A merit/promotion file should not be hurt if the chair has approved the release. 
Who pays for the lecturer when a professor takes release? Reza asks if we should add something to the policy saying that release is granted only if the department can afford it (in terms of finance and workload). 

FACULTY SEARCH
CSE has one person accepted: from Maryland. 

ME negotiating with one, considering an offer to one more. 

CEE made one offer that was declined. A second person has accepted an offer but will not start until 2010. 

EE looks like one is coming on board, others still in play. One candidate has a trailing spouse issue, and Reza is working on that with other departments.
BE negotiating with two candidates. 

GRADUATE EDUCATION

We have 141 accepts. Our target is 151, although campus authorization was 120. Typically about 10% of committed students don’t come for immigration or other reasons. Laxmi pointed out that immigration rules have changed, so a student can get multiple I-20s. This enables a student to give a statement of intent to register at more than one institution. 
Mark says you can make offers to MS students that include incentives. Roger says domestic students are hard to recruit directly to Ph.D. programs, so some incentive to test the waters in MS could be helpful.
UNDERGRADUATE

Most recent update was Friday, May 2. SIRs are up to 500, vs. 309 this time last year. Referral deadline is May 15, so the number can be expected to go up. The rest of UCR also is up on the order of 30-32%. In COE, all programs except Information Systems are up. Information Systems will change name to Business Informatics beginning next year.

UC system this year is not rewarding campuses that over-enroll, so possibly more students are being channeled here. 

Typically, our referral yield is low. Ravi will notify referral students of our BS/MS program to try to encourage more of them to come. 

CIVIL ENGINEERING

Richard has been contacting industry people and agencies about Civil Engineering. His group has met with about 12 companies. We held a focus group on what Civil Engineering at UCR would look like, with a focus on sustainability. Next step is more outreach to invitees who did not participate in the focus group. We will create an informal advisory group. We are looking at the timeline for starting a program, then a department, and the financial aspects of this.
HISTORY OF BCOE
Bir feels that we need to document key milestones of the College: when were we established, when was each department ABET-accredited for the first time, when were certain degrees first offered? It was agreed that we should compile this information, perhaps as a fact sheet and as a wiki site where we can post information and ask questions of one another.
WASC

Bir reports that a key deficiency in UCR’s undergraduate programs is that they are not outcome-based, like ABET. So the campus will go to a goal-based format for the programs. This will need to be done quickly in every department on the campus (outside of BCOE and business, which already have outcome-based assessment). Some departments from other colleges have contacted BCOE about this, and Reza has recommended that they get in touch with Venky for guidance. 

Adjourn 2:15
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